Chester Main Street Project Committee

Public Presentation and Special Meeting, October 23, 2012

Page 1 of 7

1.  Call to Order

The Chester Main Street Project Committee held a public presentation and special meeting on Tuesday, October 23, 2012, at the Chester Meeting House, 4 Liberty Street, Chester, Connecticut at 7:00 PM.

2.  Seating of Members

The following Committee members were present – Michael Joplin, Steven Tiezzi, Chuck Mueller, Leslie Strauss, Charlene Janecek, John Divis, Jim Zanardi, John Schroeder and Al Bisacky.  Others present included Brian Kent, First Selectman Ed Meehan, Selectmen Larry Sypher and Tom Englert.  There were about 20 citizens present.

3.  Public presentation of the area immediately adjacent to the D.O.T. bridge and construction setting curb lines (including curb line over the bridge), width of roadway, parking, crosswalks and sidewalk.  The purpose of this meeting is limited to sidewalk and road width, as well as curb location, for the purpose of conveying to D.O.T. information necessary for the bridge design.

Chairman Joplin explained the 11 member Committee was formed about a year ago.  It began by trying to figure out what was meant by the Village.  It was determined the Village runs from Route 154, down Main Street, up N. Main Street to the Meeting House, up West Main Street to the Fire House and Water Street to the Herbery.  The Committee interviewed several design firms and chose Kent and Frost to work on a Master Plan for the Village.  Then the Committee was given an unexpected deadline of November 1st from D.O.T. which was about a month ago.  The Committee's focus then changed from a general view of the Village to the Main Street Bridge.  The question on the part of the D.O.T. is what do we want to advise as to the curb lines of the bridge itself.  This will determine the width of the roadway, the width of the sidewalks and therefore the width of the bridge.  Once those widths are set and we work our way into the Village toward the Chester Wall, the effect of that width of roadway or sidewalk reverberates itself into the Village.  Joplin noted those are the recommendations that are going to be presented and discussed this evening but no decision will be made perhaps for months and that will appear in the Master Plan.  He reiterated the core of the discussion this evening is the bridge because of the deadline for D.O.T.

Chairman Joplin introduced Brian Kent from Kent and Frost.  He noted after this meeting the Committee will meet with the Board of Selectmen to try and come up with a recommendation to D.O.T.  He also noted in the interest of full disclosure, some Committee members informally met with landowners closest to the bridge to inform them of what might effect their property.

Brian Kent showed two plans – one being Existing Conditions Plan and the second being the D.O.T. Sidewalk Concept Plan.  He oriented everyone and highlighted the Main Street Bridge.  He reviewed sidewalk widths on both sides of the bridge and street.  He showed an aerial view of the bridge looking south.  Kent noted the existing bridge is fairly small according to D.O.T. standards.  Next he showed an aerial view of the bridge looking north.  He showed a closeup of the proposed plan and pointed out existing curb lines.  Kent noted the D.O.T. requires that the radius be pulled back.  He noted it is a functional necessity to enlarge the bridge.  

Brian Kent reviewed the corner of Route 148 and Main Street in front of 1 Main.  He noted parking in front of Six Main was changed to parallel parking.  There is a much larger sidewalk and more space for pedestrians,  There is also the advantage of gaining a legal handicap parking space.  He indicated at the point of the handicap space, the curb will taper down to nothing.  

Brian Kent next reviewed the area at the Chester wall.  He noted pulling the parking spaces out from the wall makes full time pedestrian area.  Two parking spaces are lost.  Five spaces remain.  Parking spaces are jockeyed around on the other side and there is an increase of one space on Water Street.  Kent noted additional cross walks are being proposed.

Brian Kent reviewed street lighting, bike racks, street trees, trash receptacles, etc.

The sidewalk area in front of the Local Been building was reviewed.  Kent noted that is currently a very hazardous location.  That area could be opened up, improved and allows for the sidewalk to be reconstructed.  It is currently in serious disrepair.  

Brian Kent next showed pictures of 1 West Main and the corner.  He explained how D.O.T. wants to change the abutment.  He showed photos of the sidewalk in front of Six Main where there would be an increased width by changing to parallel parking.

Brian Kent showed the east side of the bridge and the corner of 1 Main Street building.

Kent noted that curbing on Main Street is either nonexistent or covered by the roadway and vehicles just pull right up on to the curb.  He reviewed reasons why the curb should be flush to the street.  Plowing is currently an issue.

4.  Receive Public Comment

Frank Ferrari asked if moving parking spaces away from the Chester wall would create traffic issues.    Brian Kent noted they have showed a resulting lane width  of 12' to 12 1/2 to 13' which is a typical width on Main Streets in various towns.  Kent noted they have thought about having loading zones in some parking spaces just for the morning and then turning those spaces back into parking spaces for the rest of the day.  This is an important issue in any downtown which definitely needs to be reviewed.

Frank Ferrari asked if Mr. Kent had spoken to the merchants.  Kent replied yes and they understand there is a way to work this out.

Frank Ferrari asked what would be done with the old horse trough.  Mr. Kent noted the intent is to relocate it.  It cannot remain as it is on top of the bridge.  It will be stored on town property until there is a new home for it.

Frank Ferrari noted there isn't enough parking in town as it is and you are taking away 4 spaces.  He also noted there isn't enough people in town to take up all that sidewalk.  What is needed is more parking.  Mr. Kent noted they spoke to the merchants and it was the consensus there is enough parking in the Water Street and Maple Street Municipal Parking Lots.  The problem is most people park downtown because the lots are dark at night.  Lighting is an issue with the parking lots.  The intent is to improve those lots with better lighting and that would solve the problem of employees taking up parking spaces.  Kent noted there is an effort to deal with this.  He also noted that only two parking spaces are being lost.

Helene Johnson noted she didn't understand why the need for these sidewalks.  She indicated she was not happy as the owner of 1 West Main with the bridge attached to her building and loosing the view of the stone wall below to widening the sidewalk.  She felt no one took into consideration her concerns.  Johnson stated that Sarah Jansen feels the same way and doesn't want the bridge connected to her building at 1 Main.  She noted there hasn't been enough consideration for people dropping off stuff, general deliveries and deliveries to the liquor store.

Christopher Moore noted there are two types of activity in town.  There us the Villager and Simons and usually that is the time delivery trucks are there.  People will not park in the lots just to go grab a cup of coffee.  It will be a problem taking parking spaces.  In the evening, it is the restaurants.  This plan is geared to the restaurants.  The town does not need huge sidewalks.  Brian Kent noted the owners of the Villager have requested an increase to the sidewalk.  He asked what is more important – is it providing for vehicles or providing pedestrians more space.  The parking spaces in front of the Red Pepper are too close to the building and that renders the sidewalk dysfunctional.  Anyone with mobility issues can't get through there.    There are current hazardous sidewalk conditions.  Kent noted we can't improve the sidewalk at the Chester wall without impacting the existing parking spaces.  

Joe Cohen asked how the figure of one handicap space was arrived at and what should be the number of parking spaces for 4 restaurants.  Brian Kent noted if this was a new development there would be far more parking spaces.  It is a trade off.  This is a very old Village.  There has to be compromise.  There is currently no code compliant handicap space in the Village.  They are trying to provide for two code compliant handicap spaces.  The handicap spaces are larger than a conventional parking space.  They are trying to hold on to as many parking spaces in the Village as possible.

First Selectman Meehan asked if the proposed realignment of the bridge is not acceptable next to 1 Main Street, can the handicap space requirements be met in that area.  Brian Kent reviewed that sidewalk area noting it increases from 3" to 24" and has very rugged steps.  It is not at all handicap accessible.  He stated the D.O.T. needs to work in this area.  He explained he inherited the bridge configuration that was designed about two years ago. 

Helene Johnson asked if the bridge had to be at that angle.  Both she and Sarah Jansen would like to keep the stone wall and have the view of the brook on both sides.  Johnson noted she doesn't want the bridge connected to the corner of her building.  It doesn't add anything structurally.  Brian Kent noted from what he understands, D.O.T. is not physically connecting to the building or changing the structure of the building.  Johnson reiterated it wasn't necessary for the bridge to connect to the corner of her building.  She didn't see any advantage of that.  She would like to make that corner more inviting, but they are cutting off the view of the river and the stone wall in front of the building.  Brian Kent noted the existing stone wall would not be allowed on a bridge today.  D.O.T. is interested in correcting these contemporary deficiencies.  Steven Tiezzi noted it is important to note they are not actually connecting to the building.  There may be an appearance change, but no physical connection.  Johnson reiterated it effects the charm of her building.  

Jan Good asked if the new structure at the corner of Helene's building would be taller than what is there now.  Brian Kent noted the regulation says 42" and what is there now is  little more than 42".  Ultimately a railing has to come up to that corner of the building.  Kent noted he was not the designer of the bridge and that out of his scope.  A curve on the bridge is a pretty significant cost.  Helene Johnson noted it is a significant bridge and the solution should be significant.  John Schroeder noted the question should be asked of D.O.T.  Who knows, maybe a curve might be of help to D.O.T.  Kent noted we could end up with a more transparent less obtrusive railing.  It might be worth approaching the subject of what the vertical substance of the bridge is.  Perhaps it could be designed as an architectural outer face to the bridge.  

First Selectman Meehan noted nothing of the existing stone wall supporting the north side will be left.  What is seen today looking underneath will be gone.  Steven Tiezzi noted the intent is the existing stone abutments will remain.  They will drill micro pilings behind it.  The intent is to not touch the stone at all.

Brian Kent noted the new bridge structure will be larger than the existing one.  You won't see it, but its expanding.  Steven Tiezzi noted the design is not to accommodate large tractor trailers, but to accommodate the fire truck.  No one is saying this will accommodate tractor trailers.  That doesn't happen now and won't in the future.  

There was a question regarding the crosswalk.  Brian Kent noted there is a lot of unrestricted crossing in the street and there is the need for a crosswalk in this area to enhance pedestrian safety.

Scott Mills asked if it would make sense to move the crosswalk closer to Six Main and have a loading zone down by Spring Street.  Kent noted the Chester wall has a lot of historic significance.  The trolley used to park along that wall.  John Schroeder noted there are also significant grade changes along that wall.  Kent noted the suggestion might be considered.  Mills noted that bridge abutment is not generally aesthetically pleasing.  This would open it up by making it more pleasing and making the building part of downtown.  Helene Johnson noted she agreed, but when one goes inside the building it is a different story.  

Jim Zanardi asked if the State has already made up its mind and this is what they are going to do.  Steven Tiezzi noted the D.O.T. designed this bridge about 3 or 4 years ago and set outer boundaries at that time.  The Town has flexibility within those outer boundaries.  We can ask them if a curve is acceptable.  

Brian Kent thanked everyone for coming to the presentation.  Most of the public left at 8:10 PM. 

The Committee took a 5 minute recess. 

5.  Committee members to vote on recommendation to the Board of Selectmen in order to update the D.O.T.

The Committee reconvened at 8:15 PM.  Chairman Joplin noted there was a presentation by Brian Kent and public comment was received.  There is one agenda item and that is to make a recommendation to the Board of Selectmen in terms of the bridge and setting curb lines.  This has to be done by November 1st, hence the reason for this meeting tonight.  Things to be considered – curb lines on the bridge itself, width of the roadway on the bridge, sidewalk intersecting the edge of the building.  

Selectman Sypher asked if this recommendation would be able to influence D.O.T.   Chairman Joplin noted what we are recommending is not a lot different with reference to the corner of the Jansen and Johnson buildings than what the D.O.T. presented in a public presentation months ago.  Those plans have changed very little.

First Selectman Meehan asked if we were talking about a change in the right-of-way and would D.O.T. need to acquire property.  Chairman Joplin replied yes from both buildings.  Selectman Sypher asked if they would use eminent domain.  Joplin replied yes.


Selectman Englert noted the D.O.T. has designed where they are going to put the bridge and now we have to decide where the curb lines will go.  Chairman Joplin replied yes.

Brian Kent noted several of us met here with D.O.T. and the owners of those buildings and they generally understood what the bridge impact would be to them even though the plans had not been out for a couple of years.  Chairman Joplin noted the decreased width of the sidewalk was discussed with D.O.T. probably more than two years ago.  Chuck Mueller noted as a Committee, it was happy with that and enhanced the pedestrian way.

Selectman Sypher asked if the Committee agrees there should be more sidewalks for the restaurants.  Chairman Joplin noted that was a zoning issue.  Joplin further noted there has to be a functioning Main Street and if the sidewalks are more inviting it would enhance the Village.  There are places in town where sidewalks are simply not wide enough.  

Steven Tiezzi noted the Village core handles a lot of difference types of events.  He reviewed the various events noting that is why a flush curb was considered.  The road is usually closed down for those events.  There is also the every day restaurants and things happening on a daily basis.  There is a lot of stuff going on in a small space.  John Schroeder noted we are trying to provide flexibility and along with that functionality.  


Brian Kent noted he reviewed street trees, lighting, trash receptacles, etc.  

Leslie Strauss asked if the Committee should come to a consensus on how to deal with the Jansen and Johnson concerns.  Tiezzi noted there are practical engineering things we have to consider.   Mueller noted the Committee could certainly raise questions.  Kent noted he suggested planters to Ms. Jansen, but she wasn't too receptive.  Schroeder noted perhaps there could be a classic compromise.  Kent noted his concern with a compromise is the compromise might be worse than the alternative.

Chairman Joplin noted he disagreed with Schroeder and wouldn't mind going to D.O.T. and asking if we could include a curve in this.  It would cost a lot of money.  Joplin noted the task is to design a bridge that will function in this community for the next 50 years.  The issue is we should set a higher standard in terms of what we are designing.  The D.O.T. has to design the width of the bridge according to standards.

Al Bisacky noted regardless of where the bridge ends, there has to be an end wall.

Brian Kent noted Helene's concern is view from the inside of her building.  Could the vertical face of the bridge have an arch under the bridge so that from her side it is something beautiful, but less expensive than reconfiguring the whole structure.  Chairman Joplin noted the question could be asked.  Leslie Strauss noted it should be asked.  The Committee has a duty to ask D.O.T. if there is something that could be done.

Chairman Joplin noted he'd be willing to ask D.O.T. if they would consider a curve.  Kent noted there is also the issue of the railing.  Curved railings add a new wrinkle.  Curved angles are more problematic.  Al Bisacky agreed the Committee should ask some questions.  

Motion by Bisacky, second by Tiezzi, to approve curb lines as shown on the D.O.T. Sidewalk Concept Plan dated 10/23/2012 as presented by Brian Kent during the public presentation of the Main Street Project Committee Special Meeting held October 23, 2012.  Voting in favor – Bisacky, Tiezzi, Mueller, Strauss, Divis, Zanardi, Schroeder, Janecek, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

6.  Any Other Business

The Committee also recommends D.O.T. investigate a curve or a stone face at 1 West Main Street.  Al Bisacky noted he was in favor of talking to D.O.T. to see what their limitations are.  Tiezzi noted D.O.T. recently told the Committee they had a November 1st deadline.  

John Divis noted he had suggested a D.O.T. representative be invited to this meeting, but the Committee said no.  He noted the Committee is spinning its wheels.  Someone from D.O.T. should have been at this meeting.

Steven Tiezzi recommended that Brian Kent be the one to contact D.O.T. and ask the series of questions just reviewed.  

John Schroeder noted if there is a curve on one side, there should be a curve on the other side.  Kent noted he didn't think a curve would satisfy Sarah Jansen's concerns.  

Chairman Joplin noted the questions to be asked were – curves, stone veneer and angle of the bridge to each corner of the buildings.  Both Bisacky and Schroeder noted they would like to attend the D.O.T. meeting.  Kent noted he would pose the questions prior to a meeting.

7.  Next Meeting

The next meeting was scheduled for November 15, 2012.

8.  Adjournment

Motion by Zanardi, second by Janecek, to adjourn at 9:00 PM.  Voting in favor – Zanardi, Janecek, Bisacky, Tiezzi, Mueller, Strauss, Divis, Schroeder, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

Respectfully submitted,

[image: image1.png]



Judith R. Brown, Recording Secretary


